INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING 

WEDNESDAY 8 JUNE 2005 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors Allison, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Mrs Mallinson, Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford, Stockdale and Im Thurn

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham, Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport.

IOS.42/05
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN
RESOLVED – That Councillor Mrs Mallinson be appointed Chairman for the 2005/06 Municipal Year.

Councillor Mrs Mallinson in the Chair.

IOS.43/05
APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN
RESOLVED – That Councillor Dodd be appointed Vice-Chairman for the 2005/06 Municipal Year.


IOS.44/05
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Firth, Portfolio Holder for Finance and Resources.

IOS.45/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the draft Performance Plan 2005/06.  Her interest related to the fact that she was a Member of Cumbria County Council, a Board Member of Carlisle Housing Association and her husband served on the Kingmoor Park Development Company.

Councillor Mrs Crookdake declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Page 1 of the draft Performance Plan 2005/06.  The interest related to the fact that Councillor Mrs Crookdake had been affected by the January floods.

Councillor Dodd declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct as regards any reference to Carlisle Housing Association of which he was a Board Member.

Councillor Im Thurn declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct as regards any reference to Carlisle Housing Association because he worked at the Community Law Centre.

IOS.46/05
WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed the Portfolio Holder to the meeting and asked that in future the Agenda and papers for all meetings of the Committee be forwarded to him.  If specific items arose from time to time upon which his input was requested, then the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer would continue to invite the Portfolio Holder’s attendance.

IOS.47/05
DRAFT PERFORMANCE PLAN 2005/06

Councillors Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Im Thurn and Mrs Mallinson, having declared personal interests, took part in discussion on the matter.

The Policy and Performance Officer presented a report and addendum enclosing a draft Performance Plan for 2005/06 which set out progress towards the Council's priorities, as published in the Corporate Plan 2004-2007, together with future plans for improvement.   Copies of an additional insert detailing the findings of the Direction of Travel Review, which had been omitted from the Plan, had been circulated.

The Executive had considered the draft Plan on 25 May 2005 and approved it as the basis for consultation with the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, subject to the following amendments -

(a)  Page 4 - The beginning of the second sentence "This money has to work hard" should be redrafted and expanded.

(b)  Page 14 - Reference to Carlisle Renaissance should be included in the Section "Cleaner, Greener and Safer."

(c)  Page 15 - Reference to Talkin Tarn should be removed from the Plan at this stage.  A full report was to be considered by the Executive at its meeting on 13 June 2005 on negotiations over the Council taking over the running of Talkin Tarn.

The Policy and Performance Officer drew attention to the references in the Plan to new Council priorities of “Learning City” and “Cleaner, Greener and Safer” which had still to be approved by the City Council. 

Representations from the Overview and Scrutiny Committees on the draft Performance Plan would be considered by the Executive at a further special meeting to be held on 20 June 2005 prior to the Plan being submitted for formal approval by the City Council on 30 June 2005.

The Executive Director pointed out that a report on Carlisle City Council Priorities would be considered by the Executive on 13 June 2005.  It would thereafter be forwarded to each Overview and Scrutiny Committee before going back to the Executive in August and the City Council in September 2005.  It was proposed that the two main priorities for the Council may be “Learning City” and “Cleaner, Greener and Safer”.

In considering the draft Plan Members highlighted the following - 

(a) It was noted that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had already picked up on certain typographical errors.

(b) Members expressed disappointment that the statements contained throughout the draft Plan had not been backed up by factual information and targets which would have allowed the Committee to effectively measure progress.  

In response, the Policy and Performance Officer advised that the Plan required to be prepared and published by 30 June 2005, but unfortunately the production of the performance information did not tie in with the Committee timetable.

The Executive Director added that was a genuine weakness in the Council’s current performance management arrangements and Officers were working very hard to put that right.  The performance management framework had been amended to involve Members and Officers so that a useful dialogue may ensue.

(c) Page 2, third bullet point, last sentence (covering report) – the word “should” be replaced with “must”.

(d) Page 5 – Council Priorities Explained – it would again have been beneficial to have included information on targets, Best Value Performance Indicators and a link to the Corporate Plan.  

Referring to the second promise “To develop a sustainable economy” Members questioned how that would be done and asked that explanatory wording be included on that point.   They further made reference to reports which had appeared in the Press on the economic decline in Carlisle which was a huge issue and required to be addressed via partnership working. 

The Executive Director responded that the debate throughout the summer would highlight any weaknesses in the priorities.  Refinement of the priorities was about saying perhaps the most important thing to do is develop Carlisle as a learning City for example.

Members added that Planning Services had a major role to play in economic development and assisting people when they came to Carlisle.  Another Member stated that Planning and Licensing had statutory duties and may become detached from the rest of the authority in the pursuit of their individual targets.

(e) Page 6, second sentence  – Council Priorities Explained – again Planning Services had a key role to play in the investigation of opportunities for significant development arising from flood recovery.  

The Executive Director indicated that a specific reference to Planning Services could be  made if Members so wished, but all Business Units would focus on priorities across the board.

The Portfolio Holder reminded the Committee that in the past the difficulty, as identified by the CPA, was that the Council had too many priorities.  Members were now being asked to refine those to just two or three specific priorities.

A Member made reference to recent publicity that all City Centres were becoming cloned and boring.  She believed that the Council should assist local businesses in addressing that issue.

(f) Page 10 – Visitors to Carlisle – no statistical information had been included to demonstrate the adverse affect of the media coverage of the floods.

The Policy and Performance Officer advised that would be included in the performance information, but she could find out details for the Member.

A Member requested that performance indicator details be included in brackets to assist the Committee in its scrutiny role.

(g) Page 10 – Council Assets – Members questioned whether plans to install more up‑to‑date and energy efficient replacements were scheduled for 2005/06 and requested details of how energy efficient the Council was.

The Policy and Performance Officer undertook to investigate that point.

Referring to the Committee’s previous discussions on the provision of a Green Housekeeping Plan a Member recognised that, due to competing priorities, it had been difficult for Officers to pursue the matter.  He felt, however, that an opportunity had arisen to look at it in conjunction with the review and refurbishment of those Council assets damaged in the flood.

The Portfolio Holder advised that a report on the matter would be submitted to the meeting on 23 June 2005.

(h) Page 11, second paragraph  – Carlisle Renaissance – the wording should be expanded.  Members commented upon the feeling of lack of involvement of City Councillors in the Carlisle Renaissance and queried when that would be addressed.  It was important that all partners and players had an input.

The Portfolio Holder made reference to the recent presentation by the consultants on the matter, to which all Councillors had been invited, but when only a few had attended.  He recognised that Members had competing demands upon their time which was a difficulty.  The Executive would continue to try to involve Members in the Renaissance and flood recovery.

He added that the Leaders of all Political Groups had been meeting with Officers on a “Flood Recovery Group” and it was expected that they would report back to their respective Groups.

(i) Page 11 – Council Tax Collection – a Member commented that the precepts set for villages required investigation.

(j) Page 12 – Learning City – some very useful objectives had been included, but the issue of secondary education had major implications for the City.  Members were concerned that it may be driven by agencies other than the Council.

In response, the Executive Director stressed that the publication deadline of 30 June 2005 did not hinder the Council in terms of it being clear on its priorities.  It was appropriate that Learning City was included, but a great deal of work remained to be done over the summer period.

A Member asked that the future of sixth formers be also added in the work around priorities.

(k) Page 14 – Cleaner, Greener and Safer – Waste minimisation – the words “steps will be taken to minimise waste “ be added to embolden the text.    More radical action required to be taken to tackle the levels of landfill.  A Member questioned what progress had been made by the County Council on a digester.

The Portfolio Holder made reference to new legislation designed to address problems associated with fly tipping, abandoned vehicles, etc., reference to which should be included, and suggested that the City Council should use those new powers to deal severely with the same.

He added that alternative means of waste disposal would have to be considered.   The County Council was responsible but had never considered a digester as such.

(l) Page 14, second paragraph – Cleaner, Greener, Safer - a Member requested that a reference to abandoned vehicles be included under local area working.

(m) Page 14, penultimate paragraph – Cleaner, Greener, Safer – that paragraph would not encourage pensioners and missed the point.

(n) Page 14 – Cleaner, Greener, Safer – there was no mention of air quality problems being experienced in certain areas of the City, e.g. Stanwix.

(o) Page 15 – final paragraph – A Member welcomed the reference to Talkin Tarn.

(p) Page 17 – Waste Collection Services – it would have been useful to have more statistical information included.

(q) Page 20 – Develop Carlisle’s Infrastructure – the lack of traffic assessments was problematic.

The Portfolio confirmed his agreement with that statement, commenting that it was very frustrating for Ward Councillors, who were aware of local problems and dangers, when traffic assessments were not undertaken.  The Highway Authority, Capita and others should be involved and he hoped that ATAG would also have some input.

(r) Page 21, second paragraph – In Partnership, Alleviate Deprivation and Social Exclusion – a Member felt that the current scale of homelessness in Carlisle was problematic and the Housing Strategy was not sufficiently robust.  A Member also asked whether the surplus from the Housing Revenue Account was being used to help the homeless.

The Portfolio Holder advised caution since the Council had been congratulated on its Housing Strategy for the next five years. There was a homelessness problem and the Council was working with Carlisle Housing Association to address the issue.   In addition, the moratorium made it impossible to build affordable housing in the rural area and he would do all that he could to get that lifted.

The Council was not in a position to utilise monies from the Housing Revenue Account until the account was wound up.

(s) Page 21, third paragraph – In Partnership, Alleviate Deprivation and Social Exclusion – increasingly planning applications which were just below the threshold for the provision of an element of affordable housing were coming before the Development Control Committee.  There appeared to be some reluctance by Planning Officers to ask for developer contributions to enhance neighbourhoods in such circumstances.  Officers should be more robust in making requests for contributions.

(t) Page 24 – Staff and Member Development – the City Council was a caring Council.  That should be celebrated and Performance Indicators included.

RESOLVED – That the above comments be submitted to the Executive as this Committee’s observations on the draft Performance Plan for 2005/06.

[The meeting ended at 11.17 am]

